T H E  C O U N C I L
REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

RESOLUTION APPROVING A MODIFICATION  PURSUANT TO SECTION 107(E) OF THE CHARTER OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK

The Committee on Finance, to which was referred the above-captioned resolution, respectfully submits to The Council of the City of New York the following

R E P O R T


Introduction.  At the meeting of the Committee on Finance of the City Council on June 28, 2011, the Council received a communication, from the Office of Management and Budget of the Mayor, dated June 28, 2011, of a proposed request to modify, pursuant to Section 107(e) of the Charter of the City of New York, the Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget, and the revenue estimate related thereto prepared by the Mayor as of June 28th , 2010.


Analysis.  The Council annually adopts the City's budget covering expenditures pursuant to Section 254 of the Charter.  On June 29, 2010, the Council adopted the expense budget for fiscal year 2011 (the "Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget").  On June 29, 2010, the Mayor submitted to the Council a revenue estimate related to the Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget.  On November 17th 2011, the Council adopted MN-1 modifying the Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget. Circumstances have changed since the Council last amended the Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget.   
Section 107(e) provides one mechanism for the Mayor and the Council to amend the expense budget and related revenue estimate to reflect changes in circumstances that occur after adoption of a budget.  Section 107(e) permits the modification of the budget in order to create new units of appropriation, to appropriate new revenues from any source other than categorical federal, state and private funding or to use previously unappropriated funds received from any source.

Discussion of Above-captioned Resolution.  The above-captioned resolution would authorize the modifications to the Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget and related revenue estimate requested in the Communication.

This modification (MN-3) seeks to increase revenues in the net amount of $ 1.350 billion from the Fiscal 2011 Adopted budget.  This represents an increase in City funds of approximately 3.1%.  The bulk of these changes are in tax revenues, especially the banking corporation, unincorporated business, sales and real property transfer taxes. Changes in the volatile and difficult to forecast banking corporation tax explain 36% of the revenue increases in this modification. The sales tax represents another 28% of the increase.  Audits are commonly underestimated in the Adopted budget and here they represent 25 percent of the additional City funds. 

This is the first revenue modification for Fiscal 2011 and it incorporates changes from the November, February and Executive budget plans as well as new changes not proposed in the earlier plan.   OMB’s Fiscal 2011 Adopted Budget forecast, took a pessimistic view of the economy with City tax revenue rising by only 4.3 percent in Fiscal 2011.  The City economy performed better than expected in the first half of fiscal 2011 and  OMB revised this view in the February plan, increasing City funds by $930 million in that plan. 

This modification combines these revenues with extra resources from $2.388 billion in expense reductions.
Among the larger expense reductions are a $600 million reduction in actuarial pension contributions due to delays in changing actuarial assumptions.   Continued low interest rates saved the city $197 million from variable rate interest debt, which contributed to a savings of $344 million in debt service. Changing in the timing of Medicaid FMAP assistance from the federal stimulus (ARRA) contributed an extra $408 million in savings.   In general education and leadership there a net reduction of $131.9 million primarily due to shifts in funding, with some unexpected Federal dollars making up for some State cuts. 
The extra revenue and expense reductions are used to prepay Fiscal 2012 expenses.  The library systems receive prepayments of $164.1 million.  The prepayments are divided among the three library systems.  A payment of $3.573 billion is made to the Budget Stabilization account to prepay Fiscal 2012 debt service. 

The total prepayments of $3.738 billion are $521 million more than were expected in the Executive budget.  About $228 million of this is tax revenue.  Revenues came in better than the Finance division forecast of $66 million over Executive Budget.  But note that Finance Division were the only forecasters over OMB in their Executive budget forecast.  A lot of this is June collections, which for the bank tax and the real property tax were stronger than expected.  There is also $89 million more in audits – mostly business tax audits; this started to appear in May.   About $36 million of the extra money was in miscellaneous revenue mostly charges for services.  About $37 million extra is unrestricted federal aid, mostly FEMA reimbursements. The remaining $222 million is due to expense reductions greater in than in the Executive Budget plan.  About $52 million of this was in debt service mostly related to interest rate assumptions and another $37 million was in the miscellaneous budget.  

The resolution would also direct the City Clerk to forward a certified copy thereof to the Mayor and the Comptroller so that the Mayor, the Comptroller and the City Clerk may certify the Fiscal 2011 Expense Budget as amended thereby as the budget for the remainder of the fiscal year.  The above-captioned resolution would take effect as of the date adopted. 

